
	

	
	

Therapeutic Nutrition and Supplements in Practice 
Transcript – Class 5 Part 3 
 
0:00   
As Hippocrates says, Let food be thy medicine, and medicine, be thy food. And 
there's a lot in there. Food can be our medicine and also medicines from nature 
can be our food. How cool is that? Okay, so let's dive in deeper to this. So when 
we're talking about therapeutic foods, we're thinking, foundational. If I was 
going to give my client a diet, I want to think about specific foods in that diet that 
might pertain to their specific condition, their specific illness or their specific 
biochemistry. So these therapeutic foods are things that I introduce into people's 
diet and say, you know, there's hundreds of foods you can choose from, but 
focus on these ones, because these are specific to the to you, and you'll see this 
more as we go along here. They have a synergistic effect. So they work with each 
other often, to help build certain aspects of the body or certain systems of the 
body. And typically, we require them in high dosages. Because it's food, a lot of 
the nutrients that we're trying to get into the body are in small amounts; they're 
in regular amounts. So since we're not using a supplement, we're using food, we 
need to make sure they're in very specific dosages, so we do get to get that 
beneficial effect.  
 
1:28   
The first question to ask here is, what happened to our food? Well, if we look 
back at farming, and farming really began about 10,000 years ago. Humans sort 
of realized that if they take this bush or you know that wheat or whatever, and 
transplanted here, they can start to control their environment and start to bring 
their environment around them, and less and less, they had to kind of go out 
seeking different foods, and seeking different ways to sustain their life. And they 
started farming; they started learning how to work the soil, and to live in a way 
where they weren't nomads, moving from place to place to find food. They can 
now set up shop in one place and build shelters and set up their life without 
moving around too much. Now, when they were doing this farming, they're 
really looking for two things when they were choosing their foods. One thing 
was they're choosing the least bitter, sour, and astringent flavours. So these were 
not that desirable to the palate. If they had one apple that was really, really 
astringent, and one that was a bit sweeter, they would save the seeds of the 
sweeter one and breed for that. Same with like a lettuce or something. So they 
slowly moved away from that. And then number two; we liked lower fiber, 
higher sugar, starch and oil. That's just what we like to taste for, so we would 
also look for things that fit those qualities. Eventually, we started refining grains 
because when we take the fiber out, it becomes a lot sweeter and tastier to the 
palate. So with these two things, farming over many, many years and breeding 
the different foods, we went away from a lot of these stronger flavours, and it's 
the stronger flavours, which contain the medicine.  
 
 



	

	
	

3:37   
So oftentimes the medicine is the bitter part, the sour part, and the astringent 
part. And without knowing that, we're breeding our plants to go further, further 
away to things that contained high dosages of the medicines of the 
phytonutrients. So let's look at a few examples here. So this is showing two 
different ears of corn and they're showing the milligrams of anthocyanins. So 
you can see the one on your left, the blue head of corn has way more about 99.5 
grams of anthocyanins or per 100 grams of anthocyanins compared to this white 
corn. The white corn, of course, is the more common corn, it's the corn that most 
of us are eating; the sweet corn. It's been bred to have a lot more sweetness to it 
so we can enjoy it. The original corn wasn't that sweet. They had to go through 
various processing techniques in order to even make it enjoyable by a human. So 
this grain was, again, bred away to have less and less nutrients, but be more and 
more palatable. 
 
4:55   
We also see this with apples. So on the right here we have the Golden Delicious 
apple with the lowest amount of phytonutrients per milligram of phytonutrients 
for juice. And then all the way on the left, we have the Sikkim crabapple, which 
is super, super potent. I recently ate an apple just off a tree on the street, like a 
crab apple. And when I bit into that thing, my taste buds started to salivate, I'd 
like, kind of made that face. And those really strong reactions that cause, that 
those really strong flavors are the flavors that have the medicine, that have the 
strong nutrients. Why do these plants have these strong nutrients? Because these 
plants need to protect themselves in nature. These apples don't have teeth, they 
don't have claws, they don't have legs so that they can run away, and they don't 
have arms so that they can fight. So what do they fight with? They fight with 
their phytonutrients. And those phytonutrients protect them from the bugs, they 
protect them from other plants, they protect them from animals, they protect 
them from the sun, they protect them from all the elements that might destroy 
them before they're able to spread their seed.  
 
6:12   
We see a huge difference between the most popular lettuce in North America, 
Iceberg lettuce, and something like dandelions. So dandelion greens, if you've 
ever tasted them are very, very bitter. And again, that's where the medicine is. 
Whereas if you eat Iceberg lettuce, it's just crunchy water, really, it's so devoid of 
nutrients, you might as well just have a glass of water. And again, this is where 
most of the people are getting their greens. How much folic acid are we going to 
be finding in that Iceberg lettuce versus in these dandelion greens? Now, the 
other cool thing is that when we eat these things, our taste buds help us to 
determine how much nutrition is in there and how much we should eat. So for 
example, if I put a bowl of Iceberg lettuce in front of you and you were starved, 
you probably wouldn't have much trouble eating that whole Iceberg lettuce. It'd 
be easy. It's not that bitter, it's juicy, and it’s crunchy. But if I gave you a whole 
bowl of dandelion greens, after about two or three leaves, you'd be 



	

	
	

overwhelmed. I mean, the bitter would be too much for you, and you'd stop 
eating them. So our taste buds are a wonderful way that we can trust our body 
into figuring out what's in foods. And we know this intuitively, we all know that 
if there are a bowl of strawberries in front of you, and there's one that's kind of 
pale white, maybe like little pink, and one that's like a dark, dark red, we're 
probably going to pick up the dark, dark red one because we know it's going to 
be deliciously sweet and have all that flavour. Well, those are the nutrients in 
that strawberry.  
 
7:56   
So moving on to blueberries. So we've got the avonblue blueberry, which is the 
most common and then the wild aronia blueberry, which has a lot more of those 
phytonutrients  
 
8:11   
Carrots. So the most common carrots are the orange carrots. But lo and behold, 
carrots weren't always orange; they just found that people bought carrots when 
they were orange more often. The purple and yellow carrots, the purple and 
orange carrots hold a lot more nutrition in terms of those phytonutrients that are 
in there. So when you go buy carrots go look for the dark purple ones, rather 
than just always the orange ones.  
 
8:42   
With potatoes, we see that the most popular potatoes, the Yukon Gold or white 
potatoes, also the sweetest, are the lowest in those phytonutrients. You know, it's 
about getting the most out of our food. Whereas this purple Peruvian potato is 
loaded with phytonutrients. And we also find that the white potato has a much 
higher glycemic index, meaning that it's going to raise blood sugar much quicker 
than something like the purple Peruvian, which doesn't raise blood sugar as 
much. So this is about looking for foods and getting the most out of our foods 
that we possibly can if we're going to eat them anyway. So not all potatoes are 
created equal. There used to be hundreds of different potatoes, but now in North 
America and westernized countries, we're just really focused on the one that 
grows the best, the one that is most resistant to frost or animals or whatever. 
We're not interested in the ones with most nutrients and the most flavour. That 
would be a huge paradigm shift, but would really serve us well. 
 
9:55   
So let's get into looking at actual specific foods that have maybe specific effects. 
So you can see here on page 113, I've got a little bit of a description of each food 
talking about its therapeutic uses, talking about the form that it might be best 
consumed in, and the dosage that you might want to consider if you're using it 
for one of these key functions. Okay, so blueberries and bilberries are loaded 
with something called anthocyanins. And we've also talked about anthocyanins 
before when we're talking about some of the supplements. They enhance vitamin 
C production. So remember, we talked about how the different antioxidants 



	

	
	

work in networks, and they help support each other's activity, they don't work in 
isolation. And it improves integrity of our capillaries. And it really helps to 
stabilize the collagen matrix. It's called collagen crosslinking, where they kind of 
do that, like make a matrix in order to be formed. And when that gets damaged, 
we get things like wrinkles or damaged tissue, things like that. And these 
blueberries and bilberries can really help protect that collagen matrix from aging 
early. 
 
11:23   
One of my favorites, I recommend these all the time, are broccoli sprouts. Three 
day old broccoli sprouts are packed with these vital nutrients known as 
sulforaphane. Sulforaphane is a powerful detoxifier of the body, it helps to 
increase phase II liver detoxification, which again, I talked about in detail, my 
detox course, and we'll look see a picture of it in a moment. And it also helps to 
enhance glutathione production. So we did talk about earlier on the course some 
specific nutrients to help with glutathione. This would be a fantastic food to help 
with glutathione production. Now, these constituents the sulforaphane, have 
actually been shown to inhibit cancer. Broccoli sprouts, probably one of the most 
powerful foods on the planet. And about 5 grams of the sprouts are equivalent to 
150 grams of broccoli. So broccoli and the broccoli sprouts contain very similar 
constituents. But the ones in the broccoli sprouts are way more concentrated, so 
you get a much bigger bang for your buck. So if you can find in the grocery 
market, get the sprouts, you can also get the seeds of broccoli and spread them 
yourself, which is a really cool way to do it.  
 
12:53   
So moving on to cabbage. Cabbage is extremely high in L-glutamine, which is 
fantastic for healing the gut. It's been shown to have something called vitamin U 
in it. And it also is great for healing peptic ulcers. So there have been a number of 
studies, one of the first people to do this was Dr. Garnett Cheney, which he 
talked about in 1952. And he used a litre of cabbage juice to help people's ulcers, 
and the average healing was about 10 days. A lot of people saw effects within 
about seven days. So I use cabbage, juicing about a liter a day for people with 
gastric ulcers, esophageal ulcers, duodenum ulcers, to improve and speed up 
that healing. Now again, we want to take note of the dosage. We're not talking 
about a little bit of cabbage juice, we're talking about a liter of cabbage juice, and 
that would be about a quarter to half of a cabbage per day. Now I've seen in 
some of the discussions about this, that green cabbage juice might be more 
effective, but I found that both colors are just as effective.  
 
14:12   
Moving on to celery, celery has got a couple really good factors that make it so 
powerful. First of all, it's super high in potassium, and some sodium as well. So 
we talked earlier about how important potassium is for balancing blood 
pressure. But it's also got something in it called 3nB, which stands for 3-N-
Butylphthalide. And 3nB kind of works like a calcium channel blocker. One of 



	

	
	

the drugs that are given to people with high blood pressure are calcium channel 
blockers and what they do is they block the influx of calcium, and that basically 
slows down muscle contraction and also relax a muscle. So celery has this 3nB in 
it, which is a natural calcium channel blocker and can be used for people with 
high blood pressure. What we're talking about for therapeutic is about 4 to 6 
stocks per day. They can eat them, and they can also juice them. 4 to 6 stocks to 
eat is probably a lot, you probably want to juice a good part of that.  
 
15:28   
Cherries are another, well, they're one of my favorite fruits on the planet. When 
it's cherry season I go nuts for these. One of its key effects is that it lowers uric 
acid levels. So cherries, and even cherry juice, concentrated cherry juice, are 
wonderful for people with gout. Gout is a condition where uric acid sort of 
comes out of solution and it creates these little crystals. It usually happens where 
there's less circulation like in the big toe, and it is damn painful, from what I've 
heard. If you look at a microscopic picture of uric acid, it looks like shards of 
glass. So think about a shard of glass in your joint and what's going to happen 
every time you move that joint. So people who have gout want to have an 
equivalent of about a half a pound per day of cherries, so you know they're 
eating lots of these. They can also use a concentrated cherry juice. We also find 
that cherries are pretty high and anthocyanins and anthocyanins are these 
phytonutrients that help protect collagen formation. We find this in a lot of the 
dark red and blue fruits. They're high in anthocyanins and anthocyanidins and 
these are really great potent antioxidants that could be quite helpful for those 
who might be more prone to being damaged by free radicals, like diabetics for 
example.  
 
17:08   
So we talked about broccoli sprouts, which are part of this family, but we also 
want to look at the whole family. Cauliflower, broccoli, cabbage, bok choy, 
collards, arugula, Brussels sprouts, and watercress. They all have very similar 
constituents in them. And that's actually because, if we look back in history, 
these all actually came from the same plant, the mustard plant, and breeders 
kind of like took different plants and bred them in different ways to get different 
features. So they all have very similar qualities to them. They all have something 
in it called the indole-3-carbinol. And as you'll see in a moment, indole-3-carbinol 
is really effective for helping to detoxify, specifically hormones. It helps to 
inactivate estrogens and helps to move them through the detoxification 
pathways. Specifically it upregulate Phase II liver detoxification, which is known 
as the conjugation pathways. There are about seven conjugation pathways. It 
also has something in it called sulforaphane, which has the sulfur compounds, 
which increased glutathione production. Remember, we talked about glutathione 
being highly dependent on sulfur containing molecules. Broccoli sprouts also 
had sulforaphane. And these have very strong anti-cancer activity. These are 
probably some of the most powerful vegetables for anti-cancer. Any client that I 
have that is that has had cancer, or is currently dealing with cancer, or wants to 



	

	
	

prevent cancer, so pretty much everyone, I want them consuming cruciferous 
vegetables every single day, at least half a cup. Because then they're going to get 
those therapeutic nutrients. Now, on this chart, this is basically nutritional 
influences on estrogen metabolism, it's a pretty complicated chart. It just kind of 
shows the metabolism and master estrogen through the body. But right here 
where the circle is, is a key area because that's showing where the indole-3-
carbinol is affecting this detoxification. And it's really critical for moving 
estrogen along from the more harmful forms into the less harmful forms so that 
that estrogen doesn't cause cell proliferation and possibly cancer. Now, we also 
see with liver detoxification, which is a highly nutrient driven process, you can 
see that the toxins coming on the left, they're processed through Phase I liver 
detoxification by a group of enzymes known as the Cytochrome P450. But the 
intermediates can sometimes be a lot more potent and harmful than the original 
toxin as they move through the liver detoxification pathways. And as you can 
see here, cruciferous vegetables help protect our body from some of those free 
radicals, those intermediates that might have been formed throughout the 
process. In addition, the cruciferous vegetables then help them to continue on 
through Phase II to be detoxified and eventually excrete it through the 
detoxification pathways or the channels of elimination.  
 
20:32   
Next, we have dandelion leaf. And I love dandelion leaf because it has a diuretic 
effect, but also has a potassium sparing effect. So one of the common diuretics 
used is called furosemide, which is actually a loop diuretic. And what it does is it 
reduces the absorption of sodium chloride in the loop of Henle, hence the name a 
loop diuretic. But what also happens is it causes a net loss of potassium. So you 
have people with high blood pressure, they're losing water, but they're also 
losing a whole bunch of potassium, which is important for heart health. So 
they're also given a prescription of potassium. Now, dandelion leaf does both, it 
has a diuretic effect, but it also has a potassium sparing effect because it gives the 
body more potassium. And studies have shown that using dandelion leaf is 
actually just as effective as furosemide. Pretty cool. Now, if you're doing 
dandelion leaf, you want about 8 milliliters per kilogram of body weight daily, so 
possibly even juicing it and taking it as a medicine.  
 
21:58   
The next is fermented vegetables. And fermented vegetables have what are 
called first generation probiotics. And these are probiotics that exist on that 
vegetable. If you've ever made sauerkraut, you basically take the cabbage, you 
chop it up, you add some salt, you mash it up, you put it in a jar, and it ferments. 
Well, where are those bacteria coming from? They were coming from the soil 
that it was grown in, there are bacteria already on there. And these first 
generation bacteria have a tremendous ability to set up shop in the digestive 
tract; they're really good at that. Much better than some of the other probiotics 
out there. So, fermented foods can be fantastic at keeping a really healthy 
microbiome. And more and more and more research comes out on fermented 



	

	
	

vegetables all the time. But most indigenous cultures had at least some form of 
fermented food in their diet. Whether it be fermented meat that the Inuit did 
under the snow, fermented kimchi, which they would have been in South Korea, 
fermented sauerkraut, which Germany is famous for, various fermented drinks 
around the world, kombucha, I mean the list goes on. So lots of different 
fermented things to consume; even pickles. You can you can get fermented 
pickles. And it's very supportive to a healthy immune system and pretty much 
everything else we discussed when we were covering probiotics. So I like people 
to have at least one serving of a fermented vegetable per day to kind of keep 
those good bacteria coming in on a regular basis.  
 
23:54   
The next one is garlic, and garlic is one probably one of the most powerful foods 
on the planet. It's got a number of different constituents in it. First one is ajoene, 
which has some anti-clotting activity. Another one is allicin, which is an ACE 
inhibitor; it's got some ACE inhibiting activity. So essentially what we have is, in 
the garlic clove, we've got alliin and alliinase in different compartments. And 
when you crush the garlic they mix up and the alliinase activates the alliin into 
allicin, and allicin is the active component. So you can actually get much, much 
higher dosages of this active ingredient if you crush the garlic before you use it 
and let it sit.  
 
24:52   
But let's look at in a bit more detail how an ACE inhibitor actually works. In 
order to know the application of garlic and its similarities to an ACE inhibitor, 
let's look and see what an ACE inhibitor actually is. So most of us know also that 
ACE inhibitors are used to help manage blood pressure. So essentially what 
we're starting with is something called angiotensin. And angiotensin gets 
converted into angiotensin 1. Now, the kidneys will release something called 
renin. And this is why it's sometimes called the renin angiotensin pathway. And 
then a1 is converted into a2; angiotensin 2, and that is done with the help of the 
lungs and the kidneys. And they make an enzyme called the angiotensin-
converting enzyme. That's where we get ACE from. And then what is a2 do? A2 
does a number of things. So one, it increases the sympathetic nervous system, 
and the sympathetic nervous system, of course, increases blood pressure. Two, it 
causes sodium chloride resorption. And of course, if there's more sodium 
chloride in the blood, that increases blood pressure. It increases aldosterone, 
which increases blood pressure, and it causes vasoconstriction. And, of course, if 
we have not as much space in a tube, that's going to increase pressure in that 
tube, and increases anti-diuretic hormone. So all of these things happen when 
this takes place. So all of a sudden, the goal of some of the drug therapies 
becomes trying to inhibit the ACE enzyme, the angiotensin-converting enzyme. 
And what does this do? Well, two things do this, the ACE inhibiting drugs. And 
what else does this? None other than our good friend, garlic. Remember, garlic 
was something that we saw in the Polymeal being very important for 



	

	
	

cardiovascular disease. So here's the mechanism right here, and how it can help 
as an ACE inhibitor, as one of its many effects.  
 
28:05   
Another accolade for garlic is that it has polysulfides in it, which actually act as a 
vasodilator. So a different mechanism that allows for vasodilation of the blood 
vessels. And if that's not enough, garlic also has anti-microbial activities and anti-
cancer activity as well. So my question is, why wouldn't you want to use garlic? 
Why wouldn't you use garlic in most of your clients? Now, going back to the 
dosage of garlic, we're looking at about two cloves per day, crushed, left to sit for 
about 10 minutes, and then consume it that way.  
 
28:44   
Moving on to grapes, grapes have a wonderful phytonutrients called 
polyphenols. One that's been studied quite extensively is called resveratrol; it has 
a really great ability to bring down inflammation. It also has the ability to reduce 
clotting. It's a potent antioxidant. We often find it in the skin and the seed and 
the stem. It's always interesting that a lot of the phytonutrients we find in these 
foods are not even in the juicy, meaty part of the food. But in the other parts, the 
parts that are the most important, the parts that protect it, the parts that hold it, 
the parts that actually spread its genetics. So on page 118, we can get really good 
amounts of resveratrol from a cup of grapes per day. Sometimes, it's not always 
available to us. We can do a little bit of grape juice, or we can have a glass of 
wine if that's what you're into.  
 
29:46   
Moving on to green tea, we've already actually spoken quite extensively about 
green tea when we talked about EGCG, Epigallocatechin gallate, and some of its 
effects. We saw its effects as an anti-tumor. And we also know that it has an 
amino acid in it called L-theanine, which has a really relaxing effect on the body. 
And I use it for a lot of people with anxiety during the day, if they have daily 
anxiety, and also at night to help them kind of transition and get into relaxation 
mode for sleep. It's also a fantastic herb to use when people are trying to come off 
of coffee because it does have a little bit of caffeine in it to allow for that person 
not to have major withdrawal symptoms and to allow them to transition nicely 
away from coffee to something a little bit less potent.  
 
30:41   
Moving on to kelp, kelp is a super dense food with iodine. It's one of those 
nutrients, again, that we can get just through food alone. It's super high in iodine 
in a very concentrated form. So really great for supporting a thyroid if iodine is 
an issue. Now it's also really great for chelating toxins. There's a fiber in kelp 
called sodium alginate, which is really great at binding up toxins and helping to 
facilitate their movement outside the body. So it's also a great detoxifier that way 
but it's also going to help displace some of the halogens, right, like the bromine, 
the chlorine and the fluoride, which are all competing in the body, and because 



	

	
	

it's so high in iodine, it's going to push some of those out of the body. And I often 
recommend people just use kelp liberally. You can get in and shakers. One form 
of kelp is known as kombu seaweed, which you can use in soups and stews and 
whatnot, rather than going to the capsules for kelp. It's a wonderful food.  
 
31:54   
Lemons and limes have constituents in them called limonoids, which are really 
great for decreasing cancer growth and are really potent antioxidants. Where are 
these things found? In the skin, in the peels, so typically, when I'm juicing a 
lemon or a lime, I don't take the peel off, I just choose the whole thing to get all 
those goodies out of it. It's a little bit more bitter, but remember, bitter is where 
the medicine is. So very strong anti-cancer activity in there. We also see that the 
limonoids helped to stimulate digestion, as well as the acidity in the lime or the 
lemon helps to bring the acidity of the digestive tract to a lower pH, right. So 
really great for digestion as well. And a lot of people like to have like a glass of 
lemon water or lime water first thing in the morning to kind of kick-start the 
whole system. One recommendation if you do like doing that, or you do 
recommend that, to get your client or yourself to consume just some plain water 
after to clean the mouth out, because doing that over a long term can slowly 
erode the enamel on the tooth.  
 
33:13   
Mung beans I often recommend for women with hormonal issues. So it's got a 
constituent in it called coumestrol and coumestrol is a phytoestrogen. It's 
actually stronger than some other common phytoestrogens like isoflavones and 
lignans. And it's really great for hormone related cancers. Now sometimes 
people with hormone related cancers get a little bit freaked out when they hear 
the word phytoestrogen, but phytoestrogens will actually exert a lesser effect and 
some of the stronger estrogens that people might be exposed to. So it's really 
great to consume some sprouted mung beans; one of my favorite ways to 
recommend them or consume them to help decrease the effects of some of the 
stronger estrogens that might have more of a proliferative effect. When I'm using 
mung beans, on page 120, you can follow along, we're looking at about 3 cups 
per week and you can sort of keep a rotation going if you teach your clients how 
to sprout mung beans, which is like super, super easy. It's one of the easiest 
things to sprout; you can kind of keep that going throughout the week.  
 
34:31   
One food, which people don't like too often, you could sort of see it by the 
consistency, is called natto. And natto has a enzyme in it called nattokinase. And, 
as with all enzymes, they end in 'ase'. Nattokinase helps to break up fibrin. It's a 
fibrinolytic enzyme and helps to digest it, if you will. And thus it has a really 
fantastic effect in preventing blood clots. In fact, you can get nattokinase as a 
supplement as a purified form. So, you can either eat natto at about 200 grams 
per day, or you can find it in a supplement form. I think most people who eat it 
would much prefer a supplement if they're eating it for the therapeutic effects.  



	

	
	

 
35:26   
Next on the food list is oats. Oats have a wonderful demulcent effect, which is an 
action of an herb that's very soothing to the mucous membranes. Oats are also 
great for the nerves. I often recommend actually an herb called oatstraw to help 
people improve and nourish their nervous system, but a lot of the same 
constituents are found in oats. And people who can eat oats can do about a half a 
cup a day, or even three cups of the oatstraw tea to help nourish the nervous 
system. It's also very soothing to the digestive tract.  
 
36:09   
Another one that's fantastic for the digestive tract and has those demulcent 
qualities is okra. If anyone of you have ever eaten okra or worked with okra, you 
know that there's this incredibly slimy substance on the inside of okra. And that 
slimy substance is incredibly soothing to the digestive tract. Okra is also very 
high in organic sodium, which is great for nourishing the stomach and the 
digestive organs. So about a half a cup of day is a really good dose in terms of 
having okra. It really goes nice and soups as well, helps to kind of thicken up a 
good soup.  
 
36:53   
Prunes are dried plums, as a lot of people don't know. So prunes are actually 
really high in iron. And they have about 10 milligrams of iron per cup of prune 
juice. I mean a cup is a lot of prune juice to consume, but if you think about it for 
food, that's quite a bit of iron. Now we just want to remember too that that's the 
non-heme form of iron from a plant, so it's a little bit less absorbable than the 
heme form of iron. And prunes are well known for their laxative effects. We all 
know about them working as a laxative. It's probably due to the fact that a lot of 
people probably don't have enough fiber in their diet, and there's a lot of soluble 
fiber in prunes and that can help move things along. So typically, you can start 
with, you know, four or five soaked prunes or, you know, like a quarter to a cup 
of juice daily and work your way up, if you're looking for somewhat of a bowel 
loosening effect.  
 
38:05   
I love pumpkin seeds for their zinc content. And they've also got some 
carotenoids, but a really, really great food source of zinc. They've been shown to 
be helpful with benign prostate hyperplasia, that's enlarging of the prostate, 
probably because of their high zinc levels. And I've seen a number of sources cite 
its use for its anti-parasitic activity. Although the sources that I've looked at are 
pretty huge amounts of pumpkin seeds. And you can see in the book here, for 
children, it's about 7 to 14 ounces of ground pumpkin seed per day. And for 
adults, it's about 25 ounces. That's a lot of pumpkin seeds. So maybe not the most 
practical recommendation. But I actually had a student in my class once who told 
us she grew up on a farm and when her farm animals would get parasites, they 
would feed them pumpkins. How cool is that? 



	

	
	

 
39:14   
Moving on to radishes. Radishes are really fantastic at treating gallstones. And 
there's actually a wonderful protocol from Maria Treben's book Health From 
God's Garden, which talks about using basically radish juice to help alleviate and 
eliminate gallstones. It's a bit of a process of working your way up and then 
working your way back down, because you don't want to stimulate the 
gallbladder too quickly if there are gallstones in it.  
 
39:50   
Raspberries are one of the most common recommendations I give to women, 
actually. And the reason is, because they have something in them called ellagic 
acid, and ellagic acid helps to increase a certain detoxification pathway in the 
liver, known as glucuronidation. It could increase glucuronidation up to 75% and 
that is a pathway necessary for estrogen detoxification. So raspberries can be 
tremendous in helping women to detoxify estrogen levels, and help to alleviate a 
condition of estrogen dominance, which is so common amongst women and men 
these days. So men can definitely benefit from consuming raspberries as well. 
And I've had women completely eliminate PMS symptoms, just from consuming 
raspberries and flax seeds as part of their dietary interventions. Pretty cool. So I 
usually recommend about three cups per week. Fresh, if we can find them in 
season, most of the year, they're not available. So frozen can also work because 
usually they're picking them when they're frozen, when they're in season.  
 
41:07   
Sardines are another power food, one that I can't personally consume too much 
of, because I just need to take a long break from them. But they're super high in 
Omega-3, really great for cardiovascular disease, the nervous system, any state of 
inflammation, and any situation where we need higher levels of Omega-3. In a 
can of sardines, there's about 1.5 grams of Omega-3, that's a pretty hefty dose, 
that's about half a teaspoon of a typical fish oil. And in the can we also get about 
350 milligrams of calcium. A lot of people don't realize that sardines are actually 
extremely potent in calcium as well. So really great for bone health, and for those 
who want to maintain really good calcium levels in their body.  
 
42:02   
Slippery elm powder. Really, really wonderful at soothing the digestive tract, it's 
got a fiber in it, which is known as a mucilage. And the best way to describe is 
almost like a snotty consistency. And it helps to reduce transit time; so it helps to 
speed up transit time through the digestive tract. But it's also really great at 
soothing any ulceration, any damage to the gut, any inflammation, things like 
that. It's like kind of like putting on a band aid internally. And slippery elm is 
also somewhat of a nutritive. So there are certain herbs that aren't just medicinal 
but actually have nutrients in them so you can eat it like a food. I often 
recommend slippery elm added to oatmeal, or some sort of mulch to kind of get 
that into the diet. And people can consume about 1 to 4 tablespoons per day as 



	

	
	

needed. It's great for absorbing toxins because of that soluble fiber. Helps to 
increase bulk of the stool, again, because of that fiber. And it's a prebiotic; it's a 
food for the good bacteria. Because again, it's really high in that soluble fiber and 
bacteria love to eat soluble fiber.  
 
43:27   
Tomatoes, most people know about tomatoes and their lycopene content. 
Lycopene has an affinity for the prostate, and helps to prevent prostate cancer. 
And this is just a great reminder of how these different phytonutrients; these 
different pigments found in these foods have affinities for different tissues 
around the body. Tomato is showing a really high affinity for the prostate tissue. 
And they've even done studies where they look at tomatoes, and use pizza as 
their item that they're studying to see how many slices of pizza men are 
consuming throughout a lifetime. And then comparing that with the rates of 
prostate cancer seeing that there's lower rates of prostate cancer and those that 
eat pizza. So bit of a crude experiment, and maybe they're not using the right 
parameters, but kind of interesting, in and of itself.  
 
44:25   
One of the areas that has become quite popular in the past 10 years or so, has 
been this world of what's called super foods. Now a lot of it is a marketing play. I 
like to look at superfoods as things that are just nutrient dense, like kale and 
blueberries, and flax seeds and whatnot. But there's been this whole group of 
foods marketed as superfoods because they are sort of falling in the category of 
herbs, and supplement and food all at the same time because they're so nutrient 
dense. So there is definitely a handful that I'd like to highlight, because I use 
them quite often and recommend them quite often to people and have seen some 
of their really great therapeutic effects. So let's look through a few of the top 
ones.  
 
45:16   
The first one is Aloe Vera. And most of us actually have an aloe vera plant in our 
home, or I've seen one in someone's home. But aloe vera is amazing at soothing 
the digestive tract. It can be used for digestive irritation, it also has some immune 
enhancing effects, it activates macrophages, and will promote growth. What 
people don't realize is it can actually be filleted like a fish, you take the skin off 
and you can actually eat the inside, you can make it into a healing beverage or 
you can put it in a shake. You can even just consume the juice of aloe vera as 
well. I recommend a half a cup daily or a nice big chunk of the aloe vera.  
 
46:07   
Another big superfood and this is probably one of the most popular ones out 
there is cacao. And basically what we're talking about with cacao is, you can see 
on the right in the picture, the cacao comes in a pod and then if you crack that 
pod open halfway and you pull it out, you can see that the cacao beans are 
covered in kind of this white substance. And that's the cacao fruit, which is 



	

	
	

actually quite delicious. But what they do in the processing is they remove the 
fruit from that cacao bean and then you have the cacao bean and they ferment it 
sometimes. And then what they do is they take the bean and they press it out 
and what you're left with is the oil, which is cacao butter. And then you're left 
with a cake, which is the cacao powder. Oftentimes they're using the cacao 
powder to make chocolatey desserts and treats and whatnot. So, cacao is really 
great for enhancing one's mood and it's got a number of features that help to 
enhance one's mood. We all know this intuitively, we all love chocolate. So the 
first thing is something called phenylethylamine. And phenylethylamine is 
actually something that has a really nice relaxation effect on the body, PEA. I've 
actually seen some supplements, which purify PEA and really great for calming 
down the nervous system. It also contains an inhibitor of anandamide. So we 
make anandamide; it's a neurotransmitter, it's actually known as the bliss 
chemical. When we fall in love, we make anandamide in our body. And cacao 
has some constituents, which slow down the breakdown of anandamide so it 
lasts longer in the body. It also has tryptophan in it, and as you know tryptophan 
converts into serotonin and serotonin is a happy brain chemical. And it also has 
serotonin in it. So look at all those checks for cacao really making us feel good. 
Maybe that's why everyone goes to the chocolate when they're thinking about 
love or on Valentine's Day. Cacao also suppresses something called p-selectin, 
and p-selectin is something that glues platelets to two white blood cells and 
blood vessel walls, and by this action, it increases inflammation. So cacao 
actually has the ability, by this mechanism, to help bring down inflammation 
somewhat. It's also really high in magnesium. About one bar of dark chocolate 
has about 237 milligrams of magnesium. Now, when you're eating a normal dose 
of chocolate, like a couple squares or a little piece, you're not going to get nearly 
that much. You'll probably have to get magnesium therapeutic dosages from 
things like supplements, but it sort of gives you an idea. About a quarter cup of 
pumpkin seeds have about 190 milligrams of magnesium. They're also pretty 
dense with magnesium. And about a half one cup of cooked spinach has about 
160 milligrams of magnesium. So those are just some comparisons there. You 
would really have to eat the whole chocolate bar to make it your most significant 
source of magnesium where you could just consume some pumpkin seeds and 
some spinach as well.  
 
50:00   
Another superfood is known as goji berries. These have also become pretty 
popular. They've been used in Chinese medicine as a tonic for people who are 
invalidity, who are very sick. Often used as a tea put in with hot water. It's also 
really great for vision. It's the richest source of beta-carotene in nature, and also 
two phytonutrients that are critical for the health of the eyeball, zeaxanthin and 
lutein. Zeaxanthin and lutein you can often find in supplement form for eye 
health, but goji berries actually have a huge amount of this. Actually, I remember 
one student mentioning in class that he started to consume goji berries. And that 
was like the only thing he did because he was just sort of learning this stuff and 
his vision improved substantially. We also find goji berries, stimulating human 



	

	
	

growth hormone. And they also contain polysaccharides that help tune up the 
immune system. About a handful per day is good. If you eat too many goji 
berries, you kind of get sick of them. Again with a lot of these foods your taste 
buds tell you when to stop.  
 
51:22   
Another powerful superfood and also I like to put it in the herbal category is 
maca. Maca is actually a wonderful adaptogen and it also has some really great 
hormone balancing effects. It has a couple constituents in it called the macamides 
and macaenes and these are great for balancing the hormonal system. They've 
also got some immunostimulatory activity as well. And maca has a really nice 
flavor when you use it in moderation you don't want to put too much in your 
drink or could throw off the taste of the whole recipe.  
 
52:03   
Then I like to get into some plant sources from the ocean. So marine 
phytoplankton is actually a really, really great source of plant based EPA and 
DHA. It's powerful for fetal brain development because of that, and safe with 
lactation as well. So when the mother does consume these fatty acids, it's going 
to go into the breast milk and then benefit the baby. Marine phytoplankton is one 
of the first foods on the planet that's going to serve the whole food chain all the 
way up. A blue green algae known as spirulina is just packed with chlorophyll at 
phycocyanin. And these are pigments that give it it's really, really dark color. 
Spirulina gets his name because, if you look under a microscope, it's like a spiral, 
and it's really, really dense with beta-carotene as well. It contains about 70% 
protein, so about each gram of spirulina is about four times more absorbable 
than 1 gram of beef. It's powerful, and a really good source of protein if you can 
handle a lot of it. It actually has the same amount of iron as beef gram for gram, 
but again, we want to remember it's the non-heme iron. And another form of 
blue green algae, which I have not put up here, very similar to spirulina, is 
chlorella. Chlorella is actually even more dense with chlorophyll, and it's really 
safe for women who are pregnant as well. It's got some really good chelating 
activity for heavy metals, and women can take it to make sure they stay cleansed 
and to make sure that certain toxins don't end up in the fetus, to protect the fetus. 
So those are some of the superfoods and those are how we use food as medicine. 
As Hippocrates said, Let food be thy medicine and medicine be thy food.  
 
54:13   
Now moving on to a few tips about protocol development. Now, we're not going 
to go into detail in this course; it's beyond the scope, I have a whole other course 
Applied Nutrition in Clinical Practice all about protocol development. But when 
thinking about putting all of these items together that you have learned over the 
past five weeks, there are a few things to consider and to think about as you do it 
if you are a practitioner creating protocols. And these are just some points also to 
wrap up a lot of what we've spoken about. So some things to consider when 
putting these pieces together is first, how can I provide nutrients closest to their 



	

	
	

natural form without compromising efficacy? So we talked about using 
supplements as concentrated forms of food to speed up the body's healing 
process. But of course, we want to get as close to nature as possible. So we can 
use the way that nutrient existed in nature. We saw a couple examples, like we 
looked at vitamin E, and how there are four types of tocopherol, and four types 
of tocotrienols. There are eight types of different vitamin E, so we want to try to 
get that broad spectrum. But we also saw some examples with vitamin C, how 
we have to kind of go away from its natural form in order to get large 
therapeutic dosages. But obviously, the best way is through food. And if we can 
get certain nutrients and therapeutic dosages through food, that's definitely 
where we want to put most of our focus, like getting enough selenium from 
Brazil nuts, or magnesium from pumpkin seeds.  
 
55:59   
Next question is how can I reach therapeutic dosages the cheapest way without 
compromising efficacy. So again, if we start to research supplements, we find 
that every company makes a vitamin D. Every company's vitamin D is vitamin 
D3, cholecalciferol. Every company's vitamin D3 is just as good. So we probably 
want to find the cheapest to best suit our client. How many ways can I support 
the same concern? So if we're dealing with someone with adrenal fatigue, we 
might want to support them with vitamin B5, vitamin C, a glandular and maybe 
even some adaptogens. So we've chosen from the vitamins, we've chosen from 
the glandulars, we've chosen from the herbs to help support that main concern 
with many different natural substances. That's when we really get a huge bang 
for our buck. How can I make the protocol easy to follow? So if you recall back as 
well, when we were talking about herbs, we're talking about different forums, 
you can use the herbs. Some people like pills, some people like powders, some 
people like drinks, some people like shakes. Some people like to eat certain 
things. Some people like to boil them for long periods of time and it really 
depends. Are we going to give our vitamins in liquid form, tablet form, powder 
form? We have to figure out what's best for that client. This is going to greatly 
influence how compliant they are. So how can you increase compliance? And are 
there any excipients the clients need to avoid? So is there anything that we're 
adding to that supplement or that the manufacturer is adding to that supplement 
that that individual needs to avoid? Even, is the supplement derived from places 
where the client needs to avoid those types of sources, like a lot of vitamin C is 
derived from corn. We talked about colostrum and how it could have certain 
dairy fractions in it, so we need to take all of these things into account.  
 
58:11   
Now when we are getting to therapeutic dosages, we want to do something 
called stacking, okay, so we want to determine the key nutrients needed, choose 
a multivitamin, and then stack the required nutrients to therapeutic levels, and 
then possibly add other nutraceuticals. So what I like to do first is determine 
what I need and then I go out and I seek the supplements to help give me that. So 
a lot of people do it in the reverse, which is not so good, where they look for the 



	

	
	

supplements first and then they figure out what they need. What we need to 
figure out is what dosage of this particular nutrient we want that client to be at 
and then we go out and then we seek those things. So for example, say I want my 
client on therapeutic chromium. Well, I know that client is going to want to have 
about 1000 micrograms of chromium per day. So my first goal is to find a 
multivitamin, because there are hundreds out there, that has possibly the most 
chromium out there. And here's an example. UltraNutrient by Pure 
Encapsulations has a really great dosage of 500 micrograms of chromium. A lot 
of multivitamins out there have about 100 to 200 micrograms of chromium; that's 
not really enough, then I'm going to have to stack a huge amount of chromium 
on top of that. So I found this wonderful multivitamin UltraNutrient; all the 
other vitamins and minerals in it are in their best forms. It's got 500 micrograms 
of chromium, but I'm still not at my goal. I'm still not at therapeutic chromium. 
So then I go out and I look for 500 micrograms of chromium and lo and behold, I 
find one. So this is their little mini protocol, the UltraNutrient stacked with the 
chromium to get them to the therapeutic dosage for that day. So that's an 
example of stacking.  
 
1:00:15   
Now, some things to remember, as we wrap up the Therapeutic Nutrition and 
Supplements in Practice course, is firstly, the Hippocratic oath. Above all, do no 
harm. When in doubt, we keep it out, we have to do our due diligence, we have 
to do our research, we have to make sure there are no contraindications, there are 
no interactions. We have to make sure we're doing the right dosage for the right 
person at the right time in the right form and then we can give them the protocol. 
And when we do, still with food supplements nutraceuticals, they're still very, 
very low risk as we see in page 5 in our notebook. Another thing to remember is 
there are no new processes in the body. There's nothing new happening in 
someone who's healthier and someone who's diseased. All that's happening is 
there's a process moving too fast, as we see with cancer, too slow as we see with 
arthritis, or it's out of order. So we are trying to figure out the interventions 
necessary to bring that body back into balance. Third, and one of the biggest 
lessons that I've learned, is everyone is biochemically different. I've given you 
indications, I've given you dosages, I've given you instructions on how to use 
these things and what they typically do. But when you start using these with real 
people, you might not always get the result you expect and at that point, it's 
important to regroup, figure out possibly why that happened, and try a different 
course of action. Everyone is a biochemical soup that is their own recipe. So we 
have to cater the protocol to that recipe and we never know how someone's 
going to react. We start with the evidence, we start with the information, but 
then we let the client dictate which direction we take.  
 
1:02:04   
And finally, a lot of this information is evidence based. Medicine is called 
evidence-based medicine, not evidence proven medicine. What we're talking 
about with everything in this course, is evidence based, it's not evidence proven. 



	

	
	

So we start with the evidence and then we add clinical experience. And then we 
put that together, and we get our protocols from that. So what I always say is 
applied knowledge is power, please take this information and use it, otherwise, 
it's just useless. Take this as a toolbox and pull out the tools that you need when 
you need them and use the information wisely. And also maybe pass it on to 
others because this is the stuff that heals. This is the future of healthcare. This is 
the future of medicine. Without this we're not going to be healthy. And finally, 
thank you so much for joining me. It's been a pleasure teaching you and joining 
you in this virtual classroom. I hope to see you again in one of my upcoming 
classes and most definitely I hope to meet you in person one day. Thanks again 
the best of luck and take care. 
 
 
 

 
 


